Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council
Wednesday 7th December 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), A Mole (Vice-Chair), J Miller, K Baker, R Stearn, M Clements, S Hill
K Price (Clerk), District Cllr Wilshaw and County Cllr Stringer and 2 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. Chairman welcomed everyone to the December meeting and read out the policy “The Parish Council welcome public opinion but it should be noted that verbal and or physical abuse will not be tolerated.  The Chairman of the meeting has the right to have anyone repeatedly causing a disturbance removed from the proceedings” Apologies have been received from Cllr Mary Reeve, Cllr Mike Shave an Mr Tony Arnold and Cllr Stringer will be late this evening as he is attending a planning meeting at Mendlesham first but will aim to get to us as soon as he can.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.   None received.  
3. To approve the minutes of the November meeting held on 2nd November 2016.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  The finance review meeting was also proposed and seconded to approve and were duly signed by the Chairman.
4. Clerks Report
· The Crier submission was submitted.

· The RTI submission was submitted for the month of November
· All cheques for payment have been issued.
· All planning applications were responded to on behalf of the parish council.
· Ben Stearn has been given the go ahead to start the maintenance work on Ward Green.
· The AGM for the FGBT has been arranged with the trustees for 12th December 2016.
Police Report - Clerk has been online and ascertained from the police website that there have been 4 crimes reported in September.  1 x violent / sexual offence near Greenacres, 1 x antisocial behaviour and 1 x violent / sexual offence near to Cross Green and 1 x anti-social behaviour near Falconer Avenue.  October data is not available yet.  

Defibrillator - On Wednesday 23rd November the Chairman, Clerk, Cllr Baker, Mr & Mrs Robert Hill and members of the public attended the official unveiling of our village defibrillator.  The Chairman said a few words and unveiled the unit in its heated cabinet.  The Defibrillator and cabinet has cost a total of £850.00 of which £750.00 has been donated by local businesses and parishioners.  There is some training arranged by the Ambulance Service on 2nd February 2017 at 7pm at the village hall.  Clerk to advertise the training in the village Crier.  The training is free to the parish council.  The Clerk has also submitted an article for the EADT and the Clerks and Councils Direct magazine.

The Clerk has also ordered an extra set of defib pads for the defibrillator.  We have a 30 day account now so payment will be required upon delivery by invoice.  The cost is £79.00 plus VAT of £15.80 = £94.80.  The clerk will include on the next list of payments upon delivery of the pads.  Delivery expected this week.
Parishioner Letters - We have received two letters of complaint from members of the public to be discussed under item 11 on the agenda tonight.  
Highways - The clerk has written to Cllr Stringer regarding the junction at the Shoulder of Mutton, how the road signage is not clearly marked as a give way and could do with being re-painted.  

Cllr Stringer did come back to the Clerk with regard to the cats eyes that have no reflective eye.  This is apparently due to them being within the area of the village that is covered by streetlights.
Parish Liaison Meeting – 10th November.  The Chairman and the Clerk attended this meeting at MSDC offices in Needham.  The Clerk has forwarded to those Cllrs on email the slides used during the meeting.  The topics covered on the agenda were Planning and current activities, Public Access and Devolution.  The meetings are a good networking event and useful information is shared.  The next one is scheduled for May 2017.  Any Cllr is welcome to attend.

5. Financial matters & Financial report
The financial and budget meeting took place with the finance committee on 9th November, minutes have been circulated. The budget papers were gone through and discussed.  Ringfenced funds are for £6,000. This does not include any funds for improving the village for the competitions.  There is money ringfenced for the speed limit CID unit.
Budget 2017 – Finance Committee Cllrs put forward their recommendations following the finance review meeting.  It should be noted that again we have ring fenced £6,000 for projects from reserve money so as to reduce the impact of increasing the precept.  

Approval of Internal Auditor – Trevor Brown or Salc.   Clerk has received information from both SALC and Trevor Brown who is the self employed internal auditor that has completed our accounts on behalf of Heelis and Lodge for the last three years.  It was agreed to move forward with Mr Trevor Brown.  Clerk to communicate the PC decision.
	Name
	Fees 2017
	Comments / Information

	SALC
	£175.00
	SALC have a good reputation and know about Parish Councils and pressures that Parish Councils may face



	Trevor Brown
	£120.00
	Trevor has completed our audit for the last three years on behalf of Heelis & Lodge.  He knows our processes and will be cheaper to go direct rather than going through Heelis & Lodge.  He is also willing to come to the Clerks home address for the purpose of the audit. We would be required to pay mileage at 0.45p/mile against courier costs.



	Heelis & Lodge
	£150.00
	Heelis & Lodge have let us down twice over the last three years and the Clerk recommends a change to either SALC or Trevor Brown.




Ideally we need to review and update if applicable the Standing Orders and the Financial regulations.  The clerk will look to do this before the end of the financial year so we can provide evidence that this has been done for the next financial audit.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance = £23,362.76 (29/11/16) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,374.37 (01.10.16)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £253.11 (01.10.16)

Accounts for payment – November 2016:  

· KAREN PRICE 
Salary November = £678.53, Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £81.90,

Less 
Tax & NI £10.61, Pension £6.08 = £743.74 + expenses £52.20 = £795.94
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax – employee - £10.61, employer - £1l.65 = £22.26

· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £6.08, employer £7.60 = £13.68

· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance (November) £134.97

· CGM Grasscutting x 1 cuts – 07.10.16 £117.07

· Old Newton United Football Club – Grass Cutting 29.10.16 - £30.00
· SALC – Salc AGM – Cllr Clements attendance - £12.00

· Heelis & Lodge – Internal Audit 2016 - £150.00

· Poppy Appeal – Poppy Wreath - £18.00

Monies Received – November 2016: Nothing received in November
Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

6. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· The Pensions Regulator – Acknowledgement of declaration of compliance.
· Christmas Period Part Night Lighting – Agreed to stay in line with SCC reccommendations and keep the lights on switched on Christmas Eve and New Years Eve all night.
· MSDC - Street Name and Numbering Service – Raise again at the January meeting
· SCC Highways – C406 Station Road closure 11/12/16 from 1am – 6am

· SCC – Suffolk Minerals & waste local plan consultation – Forward to all Cllrs
· SALC – Membership Subscription 

· SALC – Lobbying Allowances – Forwarded to all Cllrs.
· DEFRA – Wild Bird Surveillance 2016 / SCC Email ref: Avian Flu.
· Police – Local Policing Review – Forward to all Cllrs.
· Police – Appeal following series of burglaries – email to be forwarded to all Cllrs.
· Email from Cllr Shave regarding the lighting at the Shoulder of Mutton – Cllr Shave has since said that we are better placed than many.  People walking should be seen – Please wear high visibility if walking during dark hrs.  Clerk asked to include in the crier

· Letter from Mr Swinburne – To be discussed at item 11 on the agenda
· Letter from Mr Lawson – To be discussed at item 11 on the agenda

All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
7. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.
Proposals for changes to the services provided for residents in Sheltered Housing schemes across Babergh and Mid Suffolk have been approved by councillors and tenants at a series of meetings held recently. The reshaping of the service took into account the changing needs and aspirations of sheltered tenants and as a result of a consultation carried out during the review process,  Babergh and Mid Suffolk have ensured that the services most important to residents in these schemes will be protected.  As a result of the changes 15 schemes will be de-sheltered.  No tenants are required to move if they do not wish to do so and those who wish to continue to receive support or an emergency alarm, will do so. The purpose of the review into the services provided for residents in Sheltered Housing schemes across both Councils was to look at the best use of each Councils’ housing assets and ensuring the service is efficient, cost-effective and meets the needs of current and future tenants of sheltered housing.  Members of the Joint Housing Board, which comprises of councillors from both Babergh and Mid Suffolk, as well as elected tenant representatives, met on the 14 November and voted unanimously to approve the proposals. Babergh’s Strategy Committee and the Executive Committee for Mid Suffolk met within the last week and both voted to approve the recommended changes.

Cash payments will cease being taken for Council Tax and Rent at the Needham Market office from 1st January 2017. The Council are changing the way we provide payment services at our Needham Market offices to fully utilise all the more efficient payment methods available to our customers. So from the 1st January 2017, we will no longer be accepting cash payments at our offices for either rent or Council Tax.
Mid Suffolk and Babergh District Councils have begun the roll out of their new website as part of transforming services for local residents. They are seeking views from local people who can access the new site as it develops over the next three months.  National research has shown that the cost to local authorities of its residents accessing its services on line compared to via the telephone can save as much as £2.68 per enquiry. While those residents needing face to face support will continue to receive it, the new website will mean more people can contact the Council’s 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.  The District Councils have also ensured the new site takes into account the challenging low broadband speeds that some parts of the county experience. The site has a low bandwidth and will have a limited amount of images and functions that would normally require faster bandwidth.  The new website can be viewed by visiting www.midsuffolk.gov.uk and following the link on the home page to the new site. Once on the new site users can send feedback using the feedback button at the top of the home page.

8. Planning Applications Received – None Received
9. Planning Decisions from MSDC
· 3659/16 – Erection of a single storey detached stables building with music room at West Barn, Dagworth Hall Barns, Dagworth Lane, Old Newton – Planning Permission has been refused by MSDC.

· 3790/16 – Re-positioning of rear garden fence at 23A Church Road, Old Newton – Planning permission has been refused by MSDC

· 3194/16 – Erection of two storey side extension, front canopy and porch following demolition of existing garage at 2 Tyrell Oak, Gipping – Planning Permission has been granted by MSDC.

· 4116/16 – Erection of a detached dwelling at 18 Chapel Road, Old Newton – Planning permission has been granted by MSDC.
10. Parishioner Letters – Cllr Miller – There have been two letters of complaint received to be read to the council.  Cllr Miller has been to visit Mr Lawson and provided a brief update to the meeting on the outcome of his discussion.  Believed that is our failing not reporting regarding the speed limit even if it is just to report that this is an ongoing project and nothing new has been raised. Proposed to minute ongoing projects and raise them on each agenda to ensure members of the public know we have not forgotten such issues.  This was agreed and the clerk to ensure this is on each agenda moving forward/  Cllr Miller believes we missed an opportunity with regard to the planning discussions.  Mr Lawson’s reasoning was justified and we looked appalling when some of our Cllrs appeared not to be aware of the applications and making comments regarding abstaining and then voting anyway.  Mr Lawson’s main view was that the Parish Council appeared inconsistent.  
Cllr Miller believes that the Parish Council did ourselves no favours last month.  We have no defence against the letters received.  We must have consistency. We must be prepared for the meetings when planning applications are discussed.  We haven’t been professional and we haven’t been consistent and this was witnessed by members of the public.  It was felt that we should apologise for our inconsistency and the way it was handled last month.  We cannot change what has happened but we can learn and move forward.  The meeting was closed to invite Mr Swinburne to speak – He found it shambolic regarding the issues surrounding the piece of land on Finningham Road, it was apparent in his opinion that only one Cllr had read the paperwork properly. He found it very disappointing that Cllrs couldn’t be bothered.  The decisions the Parish Council make are a big deal for those people who have invested a lot of money and time on the planning applications submitted.  Mr Swinburne was not looking for an apology but would like to see the Parish Council learning from this moving forward.
Cllr Miller felt that Cllrs in the room failed to take lead from the Clerk – regarding the planning process and the opportunity to add more power to the speed limit restriction request regarding Mr Swinburne’s planning application.  Cllr Mole felt that although we have a planning sub-committee we perhaps need to look at making that committee more robust and beefing it up somewhat. 
The Clerk has been informed by a monitoring officer at MSDC that three official complaints have been received by him with regard to Cllr Stearns conduct relating to the November 2016 meeting.  It is likely that there will be an investigation and the Clerk will be kept informed of the outcome and in turn the Clerk will keep the parish council informed accordingly.
11. Broadband Update – Mr Arnold.  Mr Arnold has sent the clerk a short report and apologises for his absence this evening.  There is nothing new to report and Mr Arnold is worried that this means the lack of communication means bad news and we may be further delayed in getting our broadband connection.  Haughley were promised February 2016 and are only now going live.  
12. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer 
Seasonal Update - As temperatures have started to drop, SCC winter service plan is in full swing as the work to keep the county’s roads clear and safe. At the time of writing, the gritting team had already treated priority 1 routes 14 times, and priority 2 routes 3 times, and we owe our thanks to them. A total of nearly 27,000 miles have been gritted and 1,400 tonnes of salt used this winter.  The Suffolk Highways depots are stocked with more than 24,000 tonnes of salt mix, and SCC will keep supplies topped up through the winter period. Last year we used just over 9,000 tonnes of salt, and treated priority one routes 60 times.  Our priority 1 and 2 gritting routes cover more than 2,000 miles of Suffolk’s roads, that’s just over half of the network. For daily updates on whether the gritters are out – follow @Suffolk Highways on Twitter or visit www.suffolk.gov.uk/gritting for more information. We are also checking and restocking 1100 salt bins and 1300 grit heaps around Suffolk to enable local communities to help themselves if severe weather hits. Please stay safe this winter, familiarise yourselves with the P1 & P2  routes, this will help you if the weather is severe, you will be acquainted with the safest routes.    

Do you or someone you know need extra help if there’s a power cut? - Power cuts are less frequent than in the past, but they do still occur, this can be very worrying, especially to older people, people with chronic medical conditions or parents of very young children.  That’s why UK Power Networks have set up a ‘Priority Services Register’ to enable them to identify vulnerable people quickly in the event of a power cut and get them the help they need.  This winter SCC are keen to increase the number of people who are registered for help so they can provide the support they need quicker in case of a power cut.  SCC are therefore asking for help to encourage constituents, who may be eligible for help, to join the Priority Services Register. You can find more about the free Priority Service Register, including information about who is eligible to register at: ukpowernetworks.co.uk/internet/en/power-cuts/priority-services-during-a-power-cut/The Priority Services Register  ukpowernetworks.co.uk/prioritysupport or call 0800 169 9970.          

County loan for New Building - Suffolk County Council has agreed to loan 2.5 million pounds to “Concertus” a wholly owned company who reside at Endeavour house at the moment, but the company is expanding and requires more space, the county council has agreed this loan to Concertus so they can purchase more office space, however many believe that this office is not a shared public sector building but a space bought from the market, this move is a break with long agreed policy of sharing a single public sector estate, i.e no new purchases and share what we have.    

Cats Eyes - The last meeting we had a query regarding the lack of cats eyes along the B1113, Cllr Stringer has looked into this and it seems we do not normally have cats eyes in 30mph zones, this is because at 30mph they are not of use, Old Newton has a number of cats eye surrounds left in the 30mph zone, these are a left over from when the road was a higher speed limit. The gentleman complained that he could not see them while traveling toward Stowmarket, this is because a 100mtr section of the B1113 as you leave Old Newton is in the 30mph zone, If drivers drive to the speed limit and the conditions of the weather etc, there should be no problem.   

Broadband - The roll out is continuing and since the last meeting SCC have dealt with the issue of the poles along the B1113, the poles were put in line with the law that allows BT designated user status, I.E they can put a pole pretty much were they like. Having said this, these poles meant that the farmer could not access their land with a combined harvester. I have worked with BT and the SCC team to rectify this situation, I am glad to say that BT worked with the owners and we now have an underground solution. The team have yet to complete the Haughley Green roll out, tomorrow the final switch over is due to be made, 20 or so connections have been successfully connected ahead of the switch over for the rest. I am informed that the work in Brown Street etc is still going according to plan, as ever as soon as Cllr Stringer hears anything definitive he will let the Parish Council know.  
Cllr Hill now does not have broadband and asked if Cllr Stringer could look at this as well as the BT pole on ward green– Bt have designated user status and they have deemed the pole on Ward Green as legal even though residents have complained.  Cllr Stringer will raise it again.
Christmas Tree Collection  - Cllr Stringer has agreed he will do this again in January outside the village hall.  Clerk can advertise in the crier.
40mph on B1113 – Our request is in and it will be looked at – Cllr Stringer will push this on our behalf.

Drainage on Chapel Road - Feedback to the team regarding the drain clearing – It still gushes out the manhole cover at the bottom of the Nook.  They have apparently dug out the ditch by Netherhall but have managed to fill the drain which hasn’t helped.

The bends on the B1113 have still not been done – Cllr Stringer is still on this.

Haugh Lane – pot holes have been identified and two holes are still not done.  

13. Parking – School Update – Cllr Baker.  
Cllr Baker has spoken with the school and the police.  Respectful parking cones have been suggested but this has been accepted that this cannot be a long term solution.  The speed is an issue despite the fact that there are cars everywhere and yet people still see it appropriate to speed.  Letters have been sent to parents.  Cllr Baker has asked if this can please remain on the agenda as an ongoing issue.
14. Footpath Warden – Cllr Stearn.   
Cllr Stearn believes that this has been taken over by empire builders.  “Common Purpose”.  The reason given for Cllr Stearn dismissal as the footpath warden was that it was costing SCC too much.  He believes that the costs are much greater than if he had done the works.  Cllr Stearn is not happy and would like his role back as the footpath warden.
The clerk has received correspondence from Glyn French – Public Rights of Way Manager.  Email was read to the council.  Mr French has categorically stated that Cllr Stearn does not have any approval by the rights of way team to undertake any remedial or other works on any public right of way.  They will not allow it and therefore as Clerk I am struggling to advise the parish council that we can in good faith allow Cllr Stearn to be appointed the Footpath Warden.
Cllr Mole stated that this position was agreed at the AGM in May 2016 and the footpath warden was appointed at that time as Cllr Ken Goudy – The position is not vacant at present as Cllr Goudy does not wish to stand down.  Taking this into account the decision as to who is the footpath warden was agreed to remain as Cllr Goudy and re-visit at the AGM in May 2017.
15. SALC AGM Report – Cllr Clements.  This year was a well attended meeting and a big turn out.  Elections were done and the speaker had a bit of a tough time.  If you want information www.mycommunity.co.uk and most items are covered on the website.  There were 4 motions and 3 of the 4 were carried through.  The awards were also presented.
16. Cemetery – Cllr Goudy

Cllr Goudy has been down to the cemetery and we have 1400 burials in the new bit of the cemetery.  There is also space for a larger car park.
Adam has repaired the fence and tided the area at the rear of Bassetts / behind the shed at the Cemetery.  Invoice submitted for payment at tonight’s meeting.  The Clerk has not heard anything back from Bassetts yet but will let the parish council know if they comment.

17. Councillors matters to be bought to the attention of the council.
· SCC Highways – informed our position for the SID that there is no road on Finningham Road.  He will look again at Mannings end and Cllr Clements will add on the school area to see if this can be included also.
· Hare Coursing on land is happening in our parish – They are doing the rounds if witnessed please call 999.  A Silver Subaru driver is aggressive.  Don’t approach them – Call the police if you see anything.
· Gambling Commission – Reminder that a licence is required if you are selling raffle tickets other than on the day.

· Village Hall Committee Meeting – Discussion regarding the gates on the play area – Three lighter weight gates will be purchased on a latch rather than on springs.  Still looking at sourcing signs for dog owners to be displayed around the playing field areas.

· The village fireworks seems to have been a success but parishioners are going to be requested to give feedback in preparation for the meeting with the organisers in February and to determine whether the event should be arranged again for 2017.
· Cllr Miller stated that he was embarrassed and disappointed in last months Cllrs behaviour in general.  It was proposed that our New year’s resolution should be to have a professional approach, be prepared and show respect for our fellow Cllrs.  We all have different viewpoints and we need to respect what others have to say, regardless of personal beliefs and feelings.  Cllrs should remember that you are elected to represent the parish.
18. Public Forum 
· Mr Swinburne wanted to thank the Clerk – He stated that the clerk was a “diamond” and does an excellent job.  Mr Swinburne also questioned the speed SID unit, asking for further clarification.  It was confirmed that the SID is hopefully going to work in conjunction with reducing the speed limit at each end of the village along the B1113.
· There does seem to be a number of lorries and HGV’s using Chapel Road, some of this would have been sugar beet this last few days.
· Appreciation and thanks were offered to Cllr Stringer on the issue of Broadband and all his hard work to secure this fundamental service to our village.
· Cllr Stringer –was asked why SCC have given Kier the contract again, when they have clearly been behind and failed to reach targets.  Cllr Stringer stated that the decision had been made without consultation but he has detected an improvement in recent meetings so hopefully things will change.

19. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the January meeting.
· Cemetery 
· Precept
· School parking / road signage / infrastructure – Cllr Baker
· Broadband

· B1113 Speed Restriction and SID Update

· Street Naming Service – Cllr Shave

20. Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 4th January 2017.  
Meeting closed at 21.39 hrs
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